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Club Contact Details 

Club Meeting Details – Next Meeting Wednesday 4th March 2015 

Club meetings are held at 7:30pm on the first Wednesday of each month (except 
January) at the Holden Hill Community Centre (Cnr Valiant Road and Bentley Drive, 
Holden Hill, SA). 
Membership enquires to the membership officer, members@4wdadventurers.org. 
Committee Positions 

President Ian Stanley  
Vice President &  
Association Delegate 

Greg Chase  

Secretary & Minute Secretary Lloyd Kohlhagen  
Treasurer Kevin Campbell  
Events Officer Allen Bing  
Newsletter Editor Darryl McManus  
Training Co-ordinator Carl Ramsden  
General Committee Position Kathy Dix  
General Committee Position(s) Werner &  

Angela Pompeuse 
 

Public Officer & Membership Officer John Henderson  

Appointed Positions 

Property & Purchasing Officer Ray Collyer  
Welcoming Representative Sarah Greatwich  
Supper Organiser Kathy Dix  
Fundraising Dale Candida  
Social Coordinator/Environment  Club Committee  
Club Librarian Allan Dix  

Club trainers: - Werner Pompeuse, Colin Schubert. 
Club Web and Mailing Address 

The club website is www.4wdadventurers.org (email webmaster@4wdadventurers.org). 
Send mail to 4WD Adventurers Club of SA Inc, PO Box 35, Holden Hill, South 

Australia, 5088. Send general correspondence to “The Secretary” at that address. 
Club Newsletter 

Please email newsletter items to the editor (newslettereditor@4wdadventurers.org) by 
the Friday before the next club meeting. The opinions in this magazine by contributors 
are not necessarily those of the Editor or the 4WD Adventurers Club of SA Inc. 
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Club & Association News 

From the President’s Desk 

Hello all and welcome to 2015. Last year ended on a note of friendship 
and optimism, and judging by our first club event of the New Year at 
Beachport this year promises to be even more exciting and enjoyable. 

The Beachport Long Weekend Trip had a record turnout with close to 40 vehicles. 

Members were divided into driving groups and trip leaders took them to various 
locations around Beachport, where they drove on beaches, rocks and sand hills. Each 
group will have a trip report at coming meetings. 

There were many tales to be told at the Sunday dinner at the Beachport Hotel, and 
awards presented for the funniest and most memorable. I received one myself for 
taking unusual routes to places. 

Our club assisted in the rescue and retrieval of an injured passenger from a non-club 
4WD, by guiding in and instructing 2 ambulance crews who were new to 4WD in 
demanding conditions. Club members backtracked along the trail to Nora Creina, met 
ambulances and delivered them to the remote location, then escorted the crews back 
to the blacktop with their patient, even using their own compressors to reinflate the 
ambulances’ partially deflated tyres. Checks later revealed that the patient, while sore 
and sorry, is on the mend with no permanent injury. 
�������������������������������������� 
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Our club showed that we have the skills and willingness to help in such an emergency. 
This highlights both the need for care when driving off road and for having the 
equipment and training as well as an action plan in the event of a mishap. We 
demonstrated that responsible 4WDrivers have the skills to do more than enjoy the 
4WDriving. 

4WD Adventurers Club has grown in size now and with growth we need to review how 
we conduct events, both social and driving. With so many new members, we need to 
evaluate how we organise both 4WD and Social functions and communication within the 
club. As an example the club has prepared a survey for your feedback and suggestions 
on the recent Beachport trip (see page 6 of this newsletter or visit the online survey 
Survey of the 4WD Adventurers Beachport Club Trip - Australia Day Long Weekend 
which is a Survey Monkey survey at (https://www.surveymonkey.com/s/W287QVJ). 
There are also paper copies of the survey available for your completion at the club 
February meeting. Please support your committee as we evaluate the results and arrive 
at improvements. Our diverse member base will mean that there will inevitably be some 
compromises and understanding is needed. 

Here’s to our club just getting bigger and better through the coming year. 

Kind regards,  

Ian Stanley, Club President 
�������������������������������������� 

Newsletter Advertisers - Please support the people who support us 

 
�������������������������������������� 

 
1/1220 Grand Junction Road, Hope Valley, 5090 



  Club and Association News 
 

 
February 2015 

4WD Adventurers Club  
Newsletter No. 256 

 
Page 4 of 18 

 

From the Vice-President’s Desk 

Kris and I have just returned from a fun weekend away at 
Beachport. We had some enjoyable driving on the Saturday and 
Sunday with just enough challenges to keep it interesting without 
being over the top. We were able to stay an extra day, so a few of 
us did a comfortable road trip to Mt Gambier on the Monday. 

I was really impressed with the turnout, we had over half of the 
club on the one trip. Of course such a big trip meant that we had to divide up in to 
smaller groups for the driving. My group had a great time driving, I hope yours did too. 
During the Sunday night dinner I realised that there was a lot of new people that I 
haven't met yet. Hopefully we well get to know each other over the coming months. 

On the way back home we decided to go through Murray Bridge and then wander back 
through the hills. This took us through the edge of the area hit by the recent bush 
fires. It reminded me of the recent talk that we had from the CFS on bush fire 
safety. As we drove through I tried to look for safe havens that I might use if caught 
in a bush fire, with the exception of a couple of ovals, basically there aren’t any. In 
this case the only solution is to be right out of the area. We all need to consider bush 
fire safety when planning trips through fire prone areas during the bush fire season. 

Greg Chase, Vice President 
�������������������������������������� 

Club Meeting Supper Roster 

Kathy Dix, club Supper Co-ordinator. 
�������������������������������������� 

Prospective Club Member - Spencer Burgstad 

Spencer Burgstad is the latest prospective club member.  

He has completed the club trips and meeting attendance requirements and wish to 
apply for club membership. Please contact a committee member if you wish to make any 
comments regarding the membership application. 
�������������������������������������� 

Editor’s Notes (newslettereditor@4wdadventurers.org) 

There have been many club trips and events for the first half of 
2015 placed in the trip calendar. Let the club committee know if you 
have other trips or activities in mind and we can support you in 
adding these to the calendar. 
As the chairman of the FWDSA Border Track Committee I draw 
your attention to the FWDSA KIT 34 Ngarkat CP Working Bee on 

page 9 of the newsletter and our club’s notice of the event on page 14 . We have been 
granted $920 from the SA government to mark the Fishpond Walking Trail which 
starts from the Pine Hut Soak campground. That means about 70 posts need to be put 
in place over about a 7km distance, an ample supply volunteers will ease that task. 

My mobile phone number is listed on the FWDSA website as a 4WD’er contact for the 
Ngarkat CP tracks and I sometimes receive phone calls and provide advice on track 
conditions, access and availability. Recently I explained to a caller that the One Way 
section of the Border Track was closed over summer to minimise track damage, 
support rehabilitation and ensure long term sustainability of the fragile track and that 
they should use the Centre Track as an alternative. Their reply was that they couldn’t 
understand that and (with an expletive or two thrown in) would drive where they 
wanted and whenever they wanted. It is that sort of belligerent anti-social attitude 
amongst some 4WD’ers that casts a dark shadow over responsible 4WD’ers and can 
very easily undo the good work of many volunteers over many years. It is only with an 
enormous effort from volunteers in the early 1990’s that the Border Track was kept 
open after years of degradation. Fortunately the SA government department at the 
time was supportive of the volunteer efforts as the Border Track could easily have 
been CLOSED FOREVER. As a responsible social minded community based club we must 
and shall continue to educate and inform all 4WD’ers on responsible driving behaviour. 
�������������������������������������� 

Vale John Newman 

It is with sadness that I note the passing of FWDSA Treasurer John Newman on the 
30th January 2015. Those who have had to deal with financial matters within the 4WD 
SA clubs association would have had contact with John, even if only by email and bank 
transfers of funds. In my role within the Border Track Committee of the Natural 
Resources Advisory Unit I found John to be very friendly and helpful. The 4WD 
Adventurers club recognises the valuable contribution John made to the state 
association and pass on our sincere condolences to his wife Di. 
��������������������������������������   

February 2015 club meeting supper volunteer 

Bonnie Stanley 
March 2015 club meeting supper volunteer 

Mark Elms & Danielle Olrich 

Please arrange a swap if you are unable to attend. 



  Club and Association News 
 

 
February 2015 

4WD Adventurers Club  
Newsletter No. 256 

 
Page 5 of 18 

 

McGraths Foundation – Pink Stumps Day 21st February 2015 

 
��������������������������������������

 
�������������������������������������� 

Sarah is promoting 
and supporting this 
charity event and 
invites all club 
members and their 
families to come along 
to the Jack Gillard 
Oval at 477-493 
Churchill Road, Kilburn 
on the 21st February 
from 11am to 2pm. 
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Survey: 4WD Adventurers Beachport Club Trip - Australia Day Long Weekend 

1. What did you enjoy most about the weekend? 

 
 
 
2. What did you dislike most about the weekend? 

 
 
 
3. How did you find the difficulty or challenge of the 4WD'ing ? 

(Please circle a single response) 

Very Hard 
Hard 
Moderate 
Easy 
Very Easy 

 
Any Other Comments? 
 
4. How did you find the duration (length of time) of the 4WD'ing ? 

(Please circle a single response) 

Very Long 
Long 
Good 
Short 
Very Short 

 
Any Other Comments? 
 
5. How did you find the trip organisation & communication before & during the 

weekend?             (Please circle a single response) 

Well organised 
Reasonably organised 
Somewhat organised 
Somewhat disorganised 
Very disorganised 

 
Any Other Comments ? 
 
 
6. How do you rate the Beachport accommodation venue  

(Southern Ocean Tourist Park)? 

(Please circle a single response) 

Excellent 
Good 
OK 
Poor 
Very Poor 

 
Any Other Comments? 
 

7. How do you rate the Sunday evening dinner venue (Beachport Hotel)? 

(Please circle a single response) 

Excellent 
Good 
OK 
Poor 
Very Poor 
 

Any Other Comments? 
 

8. Is there an activity or location (social or 4WD'ing) you would like to add to 

next year's trip? 

 

 

 

 

9. Overall, how would you rate the Beachport long weekend trip? 

(Please circle a single response) 

Overall Trip Rating-> (Poor) 1  2  3  4  5 (OK)  6  7  8  9  10 (Excellent) 

�������������������������������������� 
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Desert Parks Bulletin 488 – 23rd January 2015 

 

Note - all reserves have a 40km/h speed limit unless sign posted otherwise. 

Simpson Desert and the K1 Warburton, Walkers Crossing, Pedirka and Halligan 

Bay Point Public Access Routes will be closed between 1 December 2014 and 15 

March 2015. 

Outback temperatures are reaching mid to high 40ºC. If you decide to travel in the 
Outback, you should ensure your vehicles are properly prepared and equipped for 
outback travel and any emergencies or delays. Take extra water, food and fuel 
supplies. Ensure good communications equipment, either HF Radio or Satellite Phone. 
Ensure you notify a responsible person, such as a family member, of your plans prior to 
travelling into remote areas, and seek local advice.  

If you attempt driving in sandy conditions and get bogged, do not attempt to get the 
vehicle out without ensuring 4WD and hubs are engaged, tyre pressures are decreased 
and sand is removed from the path of the tyres. If you become stuck, do not leave 
your vehicles to walk for assistance as this can have fatal consequences.  

Check road and weather bulletins and local conditions before travelling into the 
Outback. Speed limits of 40km per hour apply within all Parks. For up to date public 
road information outside of National Parks, please call the Transport SA Road 
Condition Hotline on 1300 361 033 or visit the Transport SA web site on 
http://www.dpti.sa.gov.au/OutbackRoads. 

General conditions 

For further information regarding South Australia’s national parks visit our website 
www.parks.sa.gov.au. For information regarding air tours phone the Wadlata Outback 
Centre on 1800 633 060. Check local conditions before travelling into the Outback 
area.  

Be aware that entry to Desert Parks requires a permit or a Desert Parks Pass that 

must be displayed on the vehicle windscreen.  

Kati Thanda-Lake Eyre National Park 

Water is on the lake again after good local rain. The best way to see the enormity of 
Kati Thanda is from the air. Local charters are available at William Creek and Marree, 
and tour operators run ground and air tours. 

Halligan Bay Track – Closed between 1 December 2014 and 15 March 2015 due to 
public risk over summer. 

Level Post Bay Track – Closed due to recent rain. 

William Creek Hotel Ph (61 8) 8670 7880 – Agents for the Desert Parks Pass or 
Permits. Accommodation, meals, tyre repairs, fuel, provisions and water.  

Tallaringa Conservation Park 

Due to Department of Defence requirements in 2014, the Anne Beadell Highway and 
thus Tallaringa will be closed from 2-5 March 2015, and 18 May to 28 June 2015. In 
addition to a DEWNR entry/camping permit or a Desert Parks Pass, a tourist access 
permit is also required to access this area from the Department of Defence. Details 
can be found at http://www.defence.gov.au/woomera/permit-tourist.htm. 

Innamincka Regional Reserve and Malkumba-Coongie Lakes National Park 

General Vehicle Access 

Note: Be aware that entry to Innamincka Regional Reserve requires a day/camping 
permit or a Desert Parks Pass that must be displayed on the vehicle windscreen.  

Coongie Track – Closed due to recent rain 

Walkers Crossing Track – Closed between 1 December 2014 and 15 March 2015 due to 
public risk over summer. 

15 Mile Track and Access to Cooper Creek – Policeman’s open to 4WD. All other sites 
closed due to recent rain 

Cullyamurra Waterhole – Closed due to recent rain 

Burke’s Grave – Open to 4WD. 

Old Strzelecki Track (on Innamincka Regional Reserve only) – Closed due to recent 
rain 

Bore Track North – Closed due to recent rain 

Bore Track South – Closed. No visitor access across Bollards Lagoon station.  

The Innamincka Trading Post (Ph: (61 8) 8675 9900) – Agent for the Desert Parks Pass 
and camping permits. Provide a comprehensive range of supplies and services for visitors 
in the Innamincka area, including accommodation.  

Witjira National Park and the Simpson Desert Reserves 

Important note – Desert Parks Passes and Entry/Camping permits are no longer 
available at Oodnadatta. Desert Parks Passes should be purchased prior to Dalhousie 
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either before leaving on your trip, at other agencies or at Mt Dare. Do not rely on park 
staff being at Dalhousie to sell a Desert Parks Pass as they may be at other parks 
including the Simpson Desert, or in the field at Witjira. Entry/camping permits can be 
purchased from the Self Registration Station on the eastern side of the Dalhousie 
office.  

Check local conditions before travelling into this area. See the National Parks website 
at www.parks.sa.gov.au for more information.  

Wood fires are not permitted in Witjira, with the exception that wood fires are still 
permitted at Mt Dare. This does not apply to the Simpson Desert reserves in South 
Australia and wood can be carried through Witjira to be used in the Simpson Desert 
reserves.  

Pedirka Public Access Route – Closed between 1 December 2014 and 15 March 2015 
due to public risk over summer. Access to and exit from Dalhousie will be via Mt Dare 
or Bloods Creek . 

Witjira National Park – Access to Witjira closed due to recent rain via Hamilton in 
SA and NT. 

The Dalhousie airstrip is currently closed to public use.  

Mt Dare Hotel (Ph: (61 8) 8670 7835) – Agent for the Desert Parks Pass. Provide 
diesel and unleaded fuel, accommodation, meals, hot showers, fuel, minor repairs, 
camping, travel supplies and phone cards available for travellers. Satellite phones are 
available to hire from Mt Dare Hotel for trips across the Simpson Desert. 

Simpson Desert –Closed between 1 December 2014 and 15 March 2015 due to public 
risk over summer. 

Warburton Crossing – Closed between 1 December 2014 and 15 March 2015 due to 
public risk over summer.  

Additional information  

Hire of Communications Equipment  

Satellite phones can be hired from Birdsville and Mt Dare. For further information 
call:  

• Wirrarri Centre - Birdsville (61 7) 4656 3300  
• Mt Dare Hotel - (61 8) 8670 7835  

Condition updates 

As conditions change a further update bulletin will be issued. For further information 

on SA Desert Parks and Far Northern South Australian road and track access, please 
call Desert Parks on (61 8) 8648 5328 or the Transport SA Outback Roads hotline on 
1300 361 033.  

Alternatively contact local Police where applicable for condition updates. For travel 
communications, contact the Australian National 4WD Radio Network Inc on (61 8) 
8287 6222.  

Fight the Bite - a health warning from SA Health  

Even though conditions are dry, mosquitoes can still be active around waterbodies in 
northern South Australia. Mosquitoes are not only a nuisance but some can spread 
serious disease such as Ross River virus (RRv) and Barmah Forest virus (BFv) when they 
bite (symptoms of RRv and BFv can include joint pains, rash, fever, fatigue or muscle 
pain).  

There is NO CURE and NO VACCINE to protect against these mosquito borne 
diseases. The only known and effective way to reduce risk of mosquito borne disease is 
to prevent mosquito bites. If you are a visitor, or if you live in northern South 
Australia, it is important that you protect yourself, your family and friends against 
mosquito borne disease by Fighting the Bite. Key strategies include:  

• Covering up – wear long, light coloured, loose fitting clothing (mosquitoes can bite 
through tight clothes like jeans)  
• Apply personal insect repellent containing DEET or Picaridin (avoid using on 
babies and toddlers and ALWAYS read and follow instructions on the label first).  
• Ensure insect screens cover openings in holiday houses, boats, caravans or tents.  
• Cover sleeping areas or beds with mosquito nets if necessary.  

For additional strategies and information about how to Fight the Bite and protect 
against mosquito borne disease visit www.health.sa.gov.au.  

Tony Magor District Manager OUTBACK desertparks@sa.gov.au  
While every attempt has been made to provide up to date information in this bulletin, all travellers are 

responsible for ensuring that they obtain accurate and detailed information and are properly equipped and 

prepared for all emergencies prior to travelling into remote outback areas. Privacy, Disclaimer, Copyright © 

2014 

�������������������������������������� 



  Club and Association News 
 

 
February 2015 

4WD Adventurers Club  
Newsletter No. 256 

 
Page 9 of 18 

 

KIT 34 Ngarkat CP Working Bee 

KEEPING IN TOUCH A PRODUCTION OF THE FWDSA EXECUTIVE  
 

       

K. I. K. I. K. I. K. I. T.T.T.T. 
“KEEPING IN TOUCH”“KEEPING IN TOUCH”“KEEPING IN TOUCH”“KEEPING IN TOUCH” 

 

Number 34 

20/01/2015 

 

 

NGARKAT CONSERVATION PARK 
INTERCLUB WORKING BEE 28th & 29th March 2015 

WHAT: Each year a group of volunteers from FWDSA affiliated clubs meet at the 
Ngarkat CP to undertake a number of tasks that have been developed in conjunction 
with the Senior Ranger, Natural Resources (SA Murray-Darling Basin, DEWNR) from 
Lameroo. These tasks assist DEWNR in maintaining, sustaining and enhancing the 
Ngarkat CP for all park visitors.  

This year the work to be undertaken is again generally on or near the one way section 
of the Ngarkat CP Border Track and includes signage, fencing (repair, replacement or 
installation), fireplace & rubbish cleanup, signage, vegetation trimming, painting and 
rubble placement. DEWNR will be providing materials and specialist tools needed for 
the work and the volunteers will need to provide all the basic hand tools and labour. 

The one way section of the Border Track is closed to public traffic until the first 
weekend of April and therefore will be closed to public traffic during the working bee.  

WHEN: Weekend of 28th & 29th March 2015. Work starts at 9am on Saturday 28th 
March, but you may setup camp on the afternoon or evening of Friday 27th March. 

WHERE: Meet at the Ngarkat Pine Hut Soak campsite (S35º 25’ 20” E140º 52’ 46”). 
 See the map overleaf (on the next page). 

Directions:  Heading south from Tailem Bend cross the railway overpass, turn left onto 
the Mallee Highway; drive through Lameroo, Parilla and past the T-Junction to 
Bordertown (do not turn at the T-Junction), 5km west of Pinnaroo turn right on to 
Rosy Pine Lane (Ngarkat Park sign at this point, see RAA map 'Upper South East ref: 
J2), continue south for approximately 17 km. The Pine Hut Soak campsite is located 
just inside the Park entrance. 

WHAT TO BRING: 

Camping:  Camper trailers and caravans can be accommodated. The site has one very 
good long drop toilet but you need to bring everything else (water, food, shelter). 
Please note that the 28th and 29th March will still be in fire danger season so the 
"camp fire" will need to be artificial (a gas stove will be OK). 

Equipment: 

Tools Post hole digging tools, pruners, loppers, bow saw, handsaw, shovel, rake, hand 
tools. A wheelbarrow will be useful for one of the tasks at Pine Hut soak. 

UHF In car and handheld UHF radios will be useful, Channel 16 will be used. 

Personal Working gloves and footwear, drinking water, sun protection (hat, long sleeves, 
long pants, and sun screen).  
Bring high visibility vests or clothing and possibly share them with your fellow workers. 

CONTACT: 
Darryl McManus - e-mail ddaajmcm@bigpond.net.au,  
Mb. 0488 275 300; Ph. (08) 8281 3394. 
Satellite phone: 0424 212 534 for Emergency incoming & outgoing calls during 
the working bee. 

Important Note - let us know in advance: 
• Contact details for your group & when you plan to arrive. 
• The number of people and vehicles in your party. 
• If you can bring a trailer that could be used to transport materials 

from the campsite. 
• If you can bring a wheelbarrow. 

 
 
 
 
Typical 
Ngarkat 
Mallee 
Vegetation 
and sandy 
4WD tracks. 

��������������������������������������   
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How to Get To Ngarkat Conservation Park  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
�������������������������������������� 

Across The Outback – Issue 72 December 2014 

The latest edition (Issue 72 – December 2014) of the “Across The Outback” 
publication is available from the SA Arid Lands region website at 
http://www.naturalresources.sa.gov.au/aridlands/about-us/our-region 

Ed. - Of interest to many would be the SA Government proposed and legislated 
abolition of the Pastoral Board. I have copied the article text from the Across The 

Outback issue below. 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Chris Turner, Pastoral Unit Leader 

A final decision on the future of the Pastoral Board is expected to be made after 
Parliament resumes in 2015. In September 2014 the Premier announced a review of all 
Boards and Committees in South Australia. 

The review made clear the Government’s intention to abolish all non-essential 
Government Boards and Committees (Ed. - I wonder why a non-essential committee 

would be initially established?), noting that the review would create efficiencies, 
reduce “red tape” and provide greater opportunity for the community to engage 
directly with Government on relevant issues. 

Following the review, a list of Boards and Committees to be abolished was published in 
October with the Pastoral Board of South Australia being included in this list. 

Following this, a number of individual pastoral lessees were consulted directly 
regarding their opinions for future delivery of Pastoral Board functions. 

The peak industry body, Livestock SA, has also convened a number of meetings, in 
Marree, the North East Pastoral and Eastern Districts, and most recently in Port 
Augusta where they have consulted broadly with their membership on this matter.  

The legislation providing for the abolition of the Pastoral Board was introduced in 
Parliament in early December 2014 with a final decision expected after Parliament 
resumes in 2015.  

At this stage, the Pastoral Board will continue to meet on a bi-monthly basis with 
meetings currently scheduled in February and April 2015. Further updates will be 
published in Across The Outback as more information is received. 
�������������������������������������� 
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Recent Trip Reports (Pre-February 2015) 

Goolwa (Murray River Mouth) – 13th December 2014 

On a glorious, blue sky, 35 degree day we met in the Goolwa Beach Car Park at the end 
of Beach Road at 10.30am. There were 25 vehicles who attended the day trip. This 
included 8 guests. 

Once everyone had let their tyres down and applied their sunscreen, we set off onto 
the sand. We only travelled a short distance down the beach before we all pulled up for 

a group photo 
and a quick trip 
briefing by 
Dave, and some 
words from 
Ray. 

Then we all 
headed off 
again towards 
the Murray 
River Mouth 
which only took 
approx. 15-20 
minutes along 

the beautiful beach. On this occasion, the sand was fairly easy driving apart from a 
small soft section near the mouth. This suited those with less beach driving 
experience. Of course those that wanted more of a challenge, had plenty of soft sand 
to drive in if they chose to. 

We all parked near the water’s edge and the awnings were rolled out and deck chairs 
and tables setup. Some chose to swim, some chose to fish, some chose to socialise and 
some chose to relax and unwind with a book and get away from the Christmas chaos. 
There were quite a few children on the trip and some people even brought their dog 
along to enjoy a swim. Soon enough it was time to fire up the BBQ and a yummy sausage 
sizzle lunch was served (thanks to the club for providing this) 

The wind 
started to 
pick up 
around lunch 
time and it 
wasn’t long 
before one 
awning tried 
to take off 
and ended up 
on the other 
side of the 
vehicle. 
Luckily no 
damage 
done. 

At around 
2.30pm we 

packed up and all headed off back up the beach. Most people met in the car park and 
got the compressors fired up to reinflate the tyres. From there it was time to say 
farewell and head home. 

A big thanks to Dave and Terri for organizing a wonderful day trip that was thoroughly 
enjoyed by so many. 

Steve & Belinda Da Ros 
������������������������������������� 

Simon’s BBQ lunch trailer. 

Relaxing at the Murray River Mouth. 

Ray providing a few tips. 
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Beachport – 24th to 26th January 2015 

Ed. - No trip report so soon after the event but here are a few photo’s. 

 

 

 

 

 
������������������������������������� 

Allan (L) organising the large gathering of drivers and their vehicles. 
Club President Ian, is he lost or expertly evaluating the trail ahead? 

Powering through the soft sand on of the beaches. 

Allan (L) & Ray (R) guiding their touring group over the sand dunes. 
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Upcoming Trip Details (From February 2015) 
 

Cordolla (near Morgan) – 20th to 22nd February 2015 

Location Cordolla (~12km from Morgan) 

Dates Friday 20th to Sunday 22nd February 2015 

Trip Leader Paul Darcy () &  
Leanne Johnston () 

Trip Starting Point The meeting point is the turnoff to Blanchetown just as you 
enter the 80km/hr zone into Morgan heading from Eudunda. 

Times will be 12pm onwards on the Friday. Leanne will be going 
up late Thursday Night so coordinate with her if you would like 
to go up Thursday night or during the day Friday. 

Paul will do a meet up at 5pm Friday night for a 5.30pm 
departure as well as later if required, contact the trip leader. 

We can also do a meet up Saturday Morning if required, please 
discuss with the trip leader(s). 

Trip Route Camping and a visit to the Morgan Quarry. 

Trip Requirements Must be fully self-sufficient. No water or toilets on site. 

Fuel Requirements Minimal but fuel is available at Morgan. 

Trip 
Accommodation 

Camping spots are within a few feet from the river’s edge and 
are similar to the river campgrounds at Loveday. 

Trip Costs Cost for camping is $10 per car per night. 

Trip Description We have access to the Morgan quarry for 4WDing over the 
weekend. 

We will also run a fishing competition over the weekend. 

Depending on the weather, swimming, kayaking and boating 
could be undertaken. There is also a boat ramp on the property. 

Conditions & 
Comments 

Camper trailers and caravans are OK.  

Dogs are ok if properly controlled (livestock on the property).  

Training may be available on Saturday the 21st February, seek 
advice from the club training co-ordinator. 

�������������������������������������� 

Geranium (Puppy Springs) – 14th to 15th March 2015 

Location Geranium (Puppy Springs). 
Day trip (Saturday) or 2 day weekend trip. 

Dates Saturday 14th to Sunday 15th March 2015 
(and also Saturday 27th to Sunday 28th June 2015) 

Trip Leader(s) TBD 

Trip  
Starting Point 

Tailem Bend Shell roadhouse at 8:30 am on the Saturday. 

Trip Route Scenic trip to a 
private 
property near 
Geranium, 
approx. 2 hrs 
from Adelaide. 

 
 
 
 
 

Trip Requirements No Limit to vehicle numbers. 

Type and grade of driving is easy, maybe some more difficult 
sand dunes, low range. 

Standard recovery gear essential, UHF radio, Sand Flag.  

Trip 
Accommodation 

Bush Camping on private property. 
Long drop Toilets.  
Shelter shed.  
Suitable for campers and normal caravans. 

Trip Costs $30 per day driving. 

(Camping overnight Saturday included in this cost). 

Conditions & 
Comments 

Please bring a bag (or 2) of firewood. 

 
�������������������������������������� 
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KESAB CLEANUP – Saturday 21st March 2015 

Location Main North Rd Pooraka 
Dates Saturday 21st March 2015 
Trip Leader(s) Kane Dickinson (). 
Trip Starting Point Meet South Terrace Pooraka –  

Westside of roundabout just past Alfred St 
Trip Route Main North Rd - Gepps Cross to Montague Rd 
Trip Requirements 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

- 4 vehicles with trailers or utes (inform leaders if you can 
supply a trailer) 
- good walking shoes, hat, sunblock, handheld UHF radio 
- drinks 
- gloves & safety vest (better if you use your own – but if 
you haven’t got any we can supply) 
- litter bags and tongs provided by KESAB 

 
Fuel Requirements None 
Trip Accommodation none  
Trip Costs None 
Trip Description Roadside cleanup of Main North Rd. 
Trip Conditions & 
Comments 

BBQ lunch supplied 
Children above 10yrs (under supervision) 
Good covered shoes essential 

�������������������������������������� 

Ngarkat Border Track Working Bee – 28th to 29th March 2015 

Location Ngarkat Conservation Park (CP) (near Pinnaroo) 
Dates Saturday 28th to Sunday 29th March 2015. 

This is the weekend before Easter in 2015. 
Trip Leader Darryl McManus () 
Trip Starting Point Ngarkat CP Park Pine Hut Soak campsite. 

9:00am Saturday 28th March (you can setup Friday evening). 
Adelaide to Pine Hut Soak Campsite - ~approx 3hr, 250km. 
From Tailem Bend, follow the Mallee Highway; 5km west of 
Pinnaroo turn right on to Rosy Pine Lane (at Ngarkat Park 
sign), continue south for approx. 17 km. The campsite is just 
inside the Park entrance (35º 25.319'S 140º 52.771'E). 

Trip Route Saturday 28th March –Working bee tasks in or near the 
campground or along the Border Track one-way section. 
Sunday 29th March – Complete tasks and return to Adelaide. 

Trip Requirements Full sand recovery gear, UHF radio (Ch 16), air compressor  
(recommended) sand flag. If available, please bring the 
following tools - post hole digging tools, pruners, loppers, bow 
saw, handsaw, shovel, rake and basic mechanical hand tools. 
Also bring working gloves, hi-visibility vests, sturdy footwear, 
sun protection (hat, long sleeves, long pants, sun screen).  

Fuel Requirements Fuel (Petrol & Diesel) available at Pinnaroo, 500 km return to 
Adelaide, up to ~140 km sand driving required on working bee. 

Trip Accommodation Pine Hut Soak campsite, drop toilet available, otherwise be 
fully self-sufficient with water, fuel & food.  
Mallee regional fireban dates still apply so the "camp fire" and 
cooking will need to use artificial sources. 

Trip Costs None – camping and entrance fees waived for volunteers. 
Trip Description Conservation Park working bee in Mallee country, including 

repairs and construction of wire and poly pipe barriers, filling 
track sections with gravel and trimming overgrowing shrubs. 

Trip Conditions & 
Comments 

Camper trailers and caravans are OK. 
Children welcome (under supervision). No pets. 

Trip may be postponed if the weather is too hot. 

�������������������������������������� 
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Gawler Ranges & Googs Track - 19th to 26th April 2015 

Location Gawler Ranges (north of Eyre Peninsula) & Googs Track north of 
Ceduna to Transcontinental Railway 

Dates Sunday 19th to Sunday 26th April 2015 

(last week of school holidays) 

Trip Leader Lloyd Kohlhagen, () 

Trip Starting 
Point 

Port Augusta 19th April, 11 am. 

Coles Express fuel station ~300 km from Adelaide. 

Trip Description Scenic Ranges and Desert Sandhills  

Trip Route Refer to RAA Upper Eyre Peninsula & Outback maps. 

Pt Augusta, Iron Knob, Mt Ive Station, Gawler Ranges National 
Park, Pildappa Rock, Minnipa, Ceduna, Googs Track, Mt Finke, 
Tarcoola, Kingoonya, Glendambo, Pt Augusta, Adelaide. 

Trip 
Requirements 

Bush Camping – need to be fully self sufficient 

Convoy Limit - 12 vehicles total 

Driving: sealed highway, gravel roads, sandy tracks to grade 3 
(Can be difficult with trailers, not recommended). 

Fuel 
Requirements 

Total trip length 1800 km 

Maximum fuel range required 400 km incl. 200 km in sand. 

Fuel available at Mt Ive Stn 

Trip 
Accommodation 

Bush Camping, a camp toilet available. 

Trip Costs Fees for Mt Ive Stn: camping $10/person/night; driving 
$30/vehicle. Camping fees for Gawler Ranges NP & Googs Track 
Reserves, $10 per vehicle per night. 

Trip Conditions & 
Comments 

• Pets NOT allowed. 

• Campfires allowed. 

• Camper trailers allowed but not recommended. 

• Trip is appropriate for children. 
�������������������������������������� 

Peake – 23rd to 24th May 2015 

Location Peake - Day trip or 2 day weekend trip 

Dates Saturday 23rd to 24th May 2015 

Trip Leader(s) Allen Bing () 

Trip Starting 
Point 

Tailem Bend Shell roadhouse at 8:30 am on the Saturday. 
Contact trip leader if you wish to setup on the Friday evening. 

Trip Route Scenic trip to a private property at Peake,  
~2 hrs from Adelaide. 

Trip 
Requirements 

No Limit to vehicle numbers. 

Type and grade of driving is easy, maybe some more difficult 
sand dunes, low range. 

Standard recovery gear essential, UHF radio, Sand Flag. 

 
Trip 
Accommodation 

Bush Camping costs on private property. 
Long drop Toilets. Shelter shed.  
Suitable for campers and normal caravans. 

Trip Costs $15 per day driving. 

(Camping overnight Saturday included in this cost). 

Conditions & 
Comments 

Please bring a bag of firewood. 

Training may be available (for club members) – see trip leader. 
�������������������������������������� 
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Geranium (Dorado Downs) – 11th to 12th July 2015 

Location Geranium (Dorado Downs). 
Day trip (Saturday) or 2 day weekend trip. 

Dates Saturday 11th to Sunday 12th July 2015 

Trip Leader(s) TBD 

Trip  
Starting Point 

Tailem Bend Shell roadhouse at 8:30 am on the Saturday. 

Trip Route Scenic trip to a 
private 
property near 
Geranium, 
approx. 2 hrs 
from Adelaide. 

 

Trip Requirements No Limit to vehicle numbers. 

Type and grade of driving is easy with the occasional more 
difficult sand dunes, low range. 

Standard recovery gear essential, UHF radio, Sand Flag.  

Trip Accommodation Bush Camping on private property. 
Long drop Toilets.  
Shelter shed.  
Suitable for campers and normal caravans. 

Trip Costs $30 per day driving. 
(Camping overnight Saturday included in this cost). 

Trip Conditions & 
Comments 

Please bring a bag (or 2) of firewood. 

 
�������������������������������������� 

Fraser Island, Queensland – 24th July to 9th August 2015 

Location Fraser Island, Queensland 

Dates Friday 24th July 2015 – Sunday 9th August 2015 

Trip Leader(s) Dave Bateup  
Terri Bateup () 

Trip  
Starting Point 

We will be leaving from Nuriootpa on Friday 24th July at 
approx. 8.00am. 
It is possible to make your own way to Rainbow Beach and 
meet on Monday 27th July at lunchtime to arrange permits 
etc and maybe take a short trip out of Rainbow Beach in the 
afternoon along Freshwater Road toward Double Island 
Point. 

Trip Route • Friday – Monday lunchtime make our way to Rainbow Beach 
with possible overnight stops in Rankins Springs, Yarrie 
Lake and Kingaroy. 

• Tuesday – Sunday on Fraser Island exploring Sandy Cape, 
Northern Forest Scenic Drive, Lake Garawongera Scenic 
Drive, Lake Wabby, Lake McKenzie, Central Station, and 
various other lake areas. 

• Sunday return to Rainbow Beach. 
• Monday depart Rainbow Beach for Peachtrees Camping 

area, Jimna. 
• Monday afternoon/Tuesday can be spent at Landcruiser 

Mountain Park if anyone is interested. Alternatively the 
extra time can be spent in Dubbo visiting The Dubbo Zoo 
if preferred. 

• Rest of the week spent returning home at a leisurely pace. 
• Sunday arrive home around midday. 

Trip Requirements Grade of driving 2 to 4 (moderate to difficult with recovery) 
– sand driving on Fraser Island 
Vehicle must have low range and adequate clearance. 
Sand flags may be required. 

Fuel Requirements Fuel available on route to and from Rainbow Beach. 
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Fuel also available on Fraser Island although is generally 
more expensive. 

Trip 
Accommodation 

We will be taking a caravan as far as Rainbow Beach and 
leaving it in the caravan park whilst we visit Fraser Island. 
We will be using a tent on Fraser Island.  
It is possible to use a camper trailer on Fraser Island 
however the inland tracks are narrow and passing on-coming 
traffic may prove to be a challenge. 

Trip Costs Own expenses – fuel, food and camping fees if applicable. 
• Permits required: 
• Vehicle permit for Fraser Island  
• Camping Permits for Fraser Island 
• Ferry costs to Fraser Island 

Trip Map and 
Camping Details 

http://www.nprsr.qld.gov.au/parks/fraser/pdf/fraser-

island-map.pdf (see right hand side of page) 

Fraser Island Beach 

 
 
Camping details:  See 
http://www.nprsr.qld.gov.au/parks/fraser/camping.html  

Trip Conditions & 
Comments 

All participants to be self-sufficient with food and camping 
arrangements. 
 

�������������������������������������� 
 



 

Trip Calendar Legend 
Bold Italic Club Trip Days 
Underline   Long Week End 
Shaded    School Holidays 
  ☺     Club Meeting  

1 Easy     Maybe 4WD. 
2 Mild     4WD High range. 
3 Moderate Low range, high clearance, experienced. 
4 Difficult  Probably recoveries. 
5 Extreme  Modified vehicles, possible damage. 

Trip Calendar 
 
 

From  
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Club Trip Calendar (From February 2015) 

Month M T W T F S S  Dates Location Trip Leader  Contact Ph. Type (Grade) Notes 

February 2 3 4☺ 5 6 7 8 ==> 04/02 Club Rooms Ian Stanley  Social 6:30pm BBQ before Club Meeting. 

2015 9 10 11 12 13 14 15        

 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 ==> 20/02-22/02 (Near) Morgan Paul Darcy  Tracks & Hills (4) See newsletter page 13. 

March 23 24 25 26 27 28 1  TBD in March Colin’s Workshop Carl Ramsden  Training Undercar Workshop Training Day. 

2015 2 3 4☺ 5 6 7 8 ==> 07/03-09/03 River Trip Allan Dix  Social + Tracks Contact trip leader for details. 

 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 ==> 14/03-15/03 Geranium  TBD  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 13. Puppy Springs. 

 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 ==> 21/03 Main North Road Kane Dickinson  Cleanup Event See newsletter page 14. 

 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 ==> 28/03-29/03 Ngarkat C.P. Darryl McManus  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 14. 

April 30 31 1☺ 2 3 4 5 ==> 03/04-06/04 Flinders Ranges To Be Determined  Tracks & Hills (3) Easter Long Weekend trip. 

2015 6 7 8 9 10 11 12        

 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 ==> 18/04 Kersbrook Kathy Dix  Social & Hills (2) Ladies Day, Contact trip leader. 

 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 ==> 19/04-26/04 Googs Track Lloyd Kohlhagen  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 15. 

May 27 28 29 30 1 2 3 ==> TBD in May  Coorong To Be Determined  Beach & Sand (3) Cleanup Australia @ Coorong 

2015 4 5 6☺ 7 8 9 10       Mother’s Day (Sunday) 

 11 12 13 14 15 16 17        

 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 ==> 23/05-24/05 Peake Allen Bing  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 15. 

 25 26 27 28 29 30 31        

June 1 2 3☺ 4 5 6 7       Queens’ Birthday Long Weekend 

2015 8 9 10 11 12 13 14        

 15 16 17 18 19 20 21        

 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 ==> 27/06-28/06 Geranium  TBD  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 13. Puppy Springs. 

July 29 30 1 2 3 4 5        

2015 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 ==> 11/07-12/07 Geranium  TBD  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 16. Dorado Downs. 

 13 14 15 16 17 18 19        

 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 ==> 24/07-09/08 Fraser Island, Qld Dave Bateup  Sand & Hills (3) See newsletter page 16. 

August 27 28 29 30 31 1 2        

2015 3 4 5 6 7 8 9        

 10 11 12 13 14 15 16        
 
   


